HATHERSAGE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held at the Hathersage Hall Business Centre,
at 7.30 p.m. on 3rd March 2015.
The meeting was preceded by an informal reception for Members and Officers of the council together with invited former Members, Officers and key contributors to the community of Hathersage, to mark the occasion of the final meeting of Hathersage Parish Council as it is currently constituted.
	Present:

	Cllrs D Mander; H Rodgers; B Hanley; D Jackson; R Olle; S Richardson; J Shuttleworth; T Wain.

	In attendance:
	Outseats P Cllr P Whitney; CF Cave (RFO); AP Jones (Clerk): County Councillor J Twigg; District Councillors J Bevan and J Monks and 5 members of the public.

	181/14
	
	Apologies for absence were received from Cllr J Wedgwood. 

	182/14
	
	There was no variation in order of business. 

	183/14
	
	There were no declarations of interest not covered by DPI’s already registered.

	184/14
	
	Public Participation

	
	a)
	There was no public participation. Members of the Public attended as observers only.

	
	b)
	There was no police report.

	
	c)
	County Councillor Judith Twigg reported on correspondence with Network Rail in opposition to the proposed new rail loop. The correspondence had been circulated prior to the meeting.

Cllr Twigg mentioned that Part 1 of the Care Act comes into force in April 2015, see - http://www.derbyshire.gov.uk/social_health/adult_care_and_wellbeing/the_care_act/default.asp
District Councillor Jean Monks reported on the Northern Area Community Forum which took place on 16th February at Bakewell ABC. Issues covered included – Police budget cuts- they are using technology more to tackle an increase in cybercrime.; a creative approach to handling the budget cutbacks, including using premises such as police stations as a facility across several services ; Sandra Lamb gave a presentation on becoming a Parish Councillor to encourage candidates for the May election; Neil Moulden gave a presentation about Erewash Credit Union see  http://www.erewashcreditunion.org.uk/ 
Cllr Twigg asked if HPC had any matters to raise. Cllr Simon Richardson asked what action was being taken on the recent spate of fly-tipping. It was reported that Environmental Health had examined the material and found evidence to link the fly-tipping to an individual and action was being taken. It was resolved that the Clerk will put an item in Hathersage News to advise residents how they can report fly-tipping. It was noted that fly-tipping can be reported on-line at -
http://www.derbyshiredales.gov.uk/streets-a-transport/street-care-and-cleaning/fly-tipping/

	185/14
	
	The Minutes of the meeting of 3rd February 2015 had been circulated. The date of the OPC meeting was corrected to 23rd February and the minutes were approved and signed by the Chair.

	186/14
	.1
	Planning Applications 

	
	
	NP/DDD/0215/0114 Netherhall Farm: Erection of agricultural workers dwelling.
Resolved: The Council had no concerns with this planning application.

	186/14
	.2
	Planning Decisions – None had been received.

	187/14
	.1
	Financial matters – The RFO had circulated the Financial Reports. 
Key points to note - The winding up of Outseats financial arrangements are in hand. 

There are differences in terms and conditions of employment which the new HPC will have to resolve. The terms of sponsorship for the advertisement boards around the pool were queried. It was noted that all sponsorship is on an annual basis.

	187/14
	.2
	Accounts for the period to 3rd March 2015, as previously circulated, were accepted.

	187/14
	.3
	Accounts for payment, previously circulated, totalling £12,359.31 inclusive of VAT of £1,107.02 which had been scrutinised by Cllrs Mander and Rodgers were approved with the exception of an account for £82.50 plus £18.50 VAT which was referred to the Swimming Pool Committee.

	187/14
	.4
	Cllrs Mander and Rodgers were authorised to scrutinise payments and sign cheques on 31st March 2015.

	187/14
	.5 
	It was confirmed that banking arrangements from 1st April 2015 will remain as at present.

	
	
	(Business was suspended to deal with KGF agenda, then resumed)
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	188/14
	
	Swimming Pool Committee

	188/14
	.1
	The minutes of the Swimming Pool Committee’s meeting of 10th February had been circulated and were received. Cllr Jackson reported on key issues.

	188/14
	.2
	Triathlon Training sessions will be offered at the pool on a trial basis, 7.00 till 8.00 pm on a Thursday for 14 weeks over the High Season. The Trainer has been offered a hire rate of £60 per session which would cover pool costs, with the expectation that a class of 10 would cover his outlay, subject to review as his class numbers increase. It was noted that introducing new people to the pool through the Triathlon class also had the potential to bring more people to the Monday evening Adults only session.

	188/14


	.3
	Rebuilding works are ongoing, with so far a 90% cure of leaks into the Café. Full details of work to date have been circulated by email and were received.

	188/14
	.4
	A proposal to sell 2 Adult Out of Area Season Tickets to The George Hotel @ £375 for the 2, for use by hotel guests was approved. It was discussed that the terms need to ensure the tickets cannot be used by hotel staff. This point to be covered at the March SPC meeting.

	188/14
	.5
	A proposal to share a Staff First Aid Training session with The George Hotel was approved. This session will be for 10 people, 5 Pool Staff and 5 George Hotel staff, at a cost to HPC of £500 with the hotel providing the venue. This training is compulsory for Pool Staff and the arrangement represents a substantial saving to HPC over the usual cost of £225 per delegate.

	188/14
	.6
	The quote from Mister Carpet for installation of new coving at an increased depth of 150mm 
Gents Toilet £212.51 plus VAT, Ladies Toilet £212.51 plus VAT, Disabled Toilet £104.17 plus VAT, was approved.

	188/14
	.7
	A TUPE consultation process is now in progress. All HPC staff have been sent a letter to invite them to stand as Staff Representative for an election to be held on Thursday 12th March.

	188/14
	.8
	The Swimming Pool Committee Annual Report will be printed and available shortly.

	189/14
	
	Recreation Committee

	189/14
	.1


	The Recreation Committee had met on 24th February 2015. Minutes had been circulated and were received.  Cllr Mander reported on key issues.

	189/14
	.2
	The benches are in and planting is underway, with still more planting planned. 

	189/14
	.3
	A new bin has been ordered and delivered to the Clerk with installation being arranged with the Countryside Maintenance Team.

	189/14
	.4
	A suggestion has been received for Adult exercise equipment to be installed.

	189/14
	.5
	The Play Bark has been rotovated. It will require a further rotovation w/c 27th April before new bark is added which is planned for 1st/2nd May.

	189/14
	.6
	There is still a problem with poor drainage on the football pitch despite remedial works carried out. It was noted that the ground is very heavy clay and needs something more than usual drainage works. Rec Committee is overseeing investigations.

	189/14
	.7
	A reminder that badgers are devastating the playing field turf. It will be reseeded in the spring.

	190/14
	
	Joint Staffing Committee Report

	190/14
	.1
	Retained services agreement Personnel Advice & Solutions Ltd. The JSC had agreed to retain the services of the consultant at a rate of £100 per month for the duration of the TUPE and until matters are resolved. This decision by the JSC was ratified by HPC. (Clerk’s note: RFO advises that a separate resolution is required for the ongoing payment to be made by standing order, and therefore this will need to be on the April agenda.)

	190/14
	.2
	The Clerk left the meeting for this item. On the Clerk’s return she was advised that the JSC had agreed that the new HPC Clerk arrangements would be that the current HPC and OPC Clerks would job share as detailed in the document issued by Lis Moore SLCC Rep, with the current Hathersage Clerk to Clerk the main HPC meeting with the current Outseats Clerk in attendance. This decision was ratified by HPC at this meeting. The Hathersage Clerk will consider this proposed arrangement as part of the TUPE consultation.

	191/14
	
	Clerk’s Report/Correspondence

	191/14
	.1
	A letter from Katie Gosling asked permission to hold a Bake Sale on Saturday 28th March on the area in front of the Vets on Main Road to raise money for the charity Cardiac Risk in the Young. Councillors thought this was an excellent and worthwhile cause and were very much in favour of supporting Katie’s Bake Sale. The Clerk will write to let her know.
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	191/14
	.2
	Angie Ward of Hathersage Luncheon Club has written to thank HPC for the donation which has enabled them to buy some new equipment to make life easier, and they have invited the Chair and guest or other representative to attend for lunch at the Luncheon Club on any Monday (tba) to see what service the Club is providing. The Clerk will write to thank Angie for the invitation and the Chair will liaise with Angie direct to arrange the date.  

	191/14


	.3
	Following the consecration of additional burial ground for burial of caskets it was agreed that more burial ground was now needed for burial of coffins, and that land would need to be purchased for consecration. It was resolved that the Burial Committee will need to meet in April to start the process of acquiring land. Cllr Shuttleworth declared an interest in this item and was not involved in the discussion.

	191/14
	.4
	The Clerk confirmed the arrangements for the 7th May election. There will be 14 Hathersage Parish Councillors. Nomination forms can be downloaded from www.derbyshiredales.gov.uk/2015elections  The Clerk will bring printed copies to the March and April PC/Committee meetings. Candidates will need the new electoral register number of their proposer and seconder for their nomination forms. The Clerk will have the new Electoral Register by 9th March and will be able to supply this information to candidates.

Nomination papers must be delivered by hand to the Returning Officer, at Level 3 Meeting Room, Town Hall, Matlock between the hours of 10.00 am and 4.00 pm and not later than 4.00 pm on Thursday 9th April 2015. Nominations will also be accepted at Meeting Room 1, ABC, Bakewell, between 10.00 am and 4.00 pm on Friday 27th March 2015. 

If an election is contested, i.e. if there are more than 14 candidates, the poll will take place on Thursday 7th May. Notices will be on the PC Notice Boards by 16th March.

	191/14
	.5
	Parish Member Appointments to the National Park Authority. Nomination Forms will be issued to each Parish Council by the Democratic and Legal Support Team by post on Monday 20th April. Following the elections on 7th May HPC may nominate a Parish Councillor for election to the National Park Authority. The closing date for completed nominations to the DLST will be Tuesday 26th May 2015. This item is to be carried forward to the agenda of the 1st meeting of new HPC.

	191/14
	.6
	DALC subscriptions. The DALC circular 05/2015 dealt with new subscription rates and had been circulated. For reference the information is included in the minutes below -

DALC will be offering two levels of subscription for 2015/16.  The lower fee will represent a 1% increase on the 2014/15 fee together with the full range of services and support as offered in the current year. The second, and higher fee, is optional, but includes an increase on the basic subscription fee to cover group 1 training.  They will be operating two suites of training – group 1 and group 2.  All the courses in group 1 will be “free” to any council paying the extra training fee.  The extra fee will enable our councillors and clerk/rfo to book onto as many courses as we wish, (with a max number at any one course of 3 members of your council).  All bookings will be on a first come first served basis, but DALC aim to provide ample opportunities for our council to take advantage of this flat-fee rate. The subscription invoices for financial year 1 April 2015 – 31 March 2016 will be sent out to us as soon as possible.  

Group 1 courses will include (April 2015-March 2016): Clerk induction/refresher – 4 sessions; Councillor induction/refresher – 10 sessions with 7 of these taking place from late May – early July 2015 at a venue in each of the districts.
Finance basics; Chair Skills; Minutes and Agendas; Policies and Procedures; Data Protection and Freedom of Information; Websites – Digital by default.

Group 2 courses will aim to cover (April 2015-March 2016), at £25 per member council delegate: Auto enrolment /Pensions; Health and Safety ; Allotments; Finance - Financial Regs, PAYE, Audit; IT; Employment issues; Planning; Village Halls; Cemeteries; Local Councils Awards Scheme. Bespoke Whole Council Training (on request) at a cost of £150 per Council, CiLCA training and the annual Spring Seminar will continue to be offered.
The RFO was delegated to establish likely take up of training courses and arrange for subscription at the most cost effective rate for HPC.

	191/14
	.7
	Stanage Pole – PDNPA advises that the top of the pole was rotten and had to be removed for H & S reasons. There will be a consultation on how it will be replaced. Noted.

	191/14
	.8
	Derbyshire Dales Council for Voluntary Services have an event at Meeting Room 1, ABC Bakewell from 10.00 – 12.30 Tuesday 24th March. This will include a tour of their new website, a talk about recent work with local services and the plan to establish a Members’ Forum. Noted

Page 3 of 4 : Chair’s Initials                                                                     Date:

	192/14
	
	Outseats Parish Council

	192/14
	.1
	The February OPC Minutes had been circulated prior to the meeting and were received.

	192/14
	.2
	OP Cllr Whitney reported on key issues. The Network Rail proposals had been discussed. The JSC proposals had been ratified by OPC. A Millstone would be engraved in commemoration of Outseats Parish Council to be situated at the bottom of Coggers Lane. 
The last meeting will be on Monday 23rd March at Hathersage Memorial Hall. Cllr Rosie Olle to attend as HPC Rep.

	193/14
	
	Village Matters

	193/14
	.1
	It was resolved to recommend that New HPC keeps up talks with Bradwell PC on the subject of the better use of Fire Stations. i.e. their use as Community  Emergency / Police Centres for the Hope Valley. This to be carried forward to new HPC agenda

	193/14
	.2
	Heart 4 Hathersage. The minutes of the H4H meeting held on 16th February had been circulated and were received.

	193/14
	.3
	Papers had been received from Wosskow Brown solicitors for the land transfer from DDDC to HPC of the land and toilet block for the H4H development and these are being processed by the Clerk. It was noted that plans for setting up a charitable trust for upgrading and ongoing management of the public toilets needed to be put in place and this would be carried forward to the new HPC agenda.

	193/14
	.4
	Progress had stalled again with the land transfer from Dales Housing due to Taylor Emmett solicitors not actioning HPCs latest instructions. However, this had been addressed and they are now clear that HPC are ready to go ahead with the transfer without Title Indemnity Insurance. 

	193/14
	.5
	A new notice board is needed for Church Bank/School Lane. This item is carried forward to the new HPC agenda.

	193/14
	.6
	Western Power had responded that they would be amenable to sympathetic planting to disguise the Electricity Station in School Lane.  The Clerk to arrange a site meeting for Councillors with Martin Burfoot of Peak District and Western Power to agree the best way forward for the site.

	193/14
	.7
	Cllr Jackson reported that the road works opposite Baulk Lane constitutes a serious H & S risk due to the cross trench having collapsed, representing a risk to users and cyclists in particular. The Clerk will send a report to Laing O’Rourke, Severn Trent and DCC.

	193/14
	.8
	Cllr Rodgers reported that there is a major pot hole on Oddfellows Road. The Clerk will report this to DCC.

	193/14
	.9
	Hathersage Memorial Hall Management Committee had met on 2nd March.   The committee had approved spending of £4,500 to address the damp at the end of the Lawrence Hall and for redecorating. The financial situation seems positive. They are bringing in an on-line booking system. Cllr Richardson commented that shortage of equipment storage space was a problem they needed to consider.

	194/14
	
	DALC circulars up to 06-2015 and other relevant correspondence has been be circulated.

	195/14


	
	It was noted that this was the final meeting of Hathersage Parish Council under its present constitution. The first meeting of the new Hathersage Parish Council was planned for Wednesday 1st April 2015, to be held at the Methodist Lounge. Details to be confirmed when the summons is issued.

	196/14
	
	Items for new HPC agenda – 
i) Standing Order payments to Personnel Advice & Solutions Ltd.

ii) Burial Committee to arrange to meet re purchase of land for consecration for burial.

iii)  Parish Member Appointments to the National Park Authority.

iv) Liaison with Bradwell PC re use of Fire Stations etc as across services community facilities.

v) Charitable Trust for management of village amenities.

vi) New notice boards.

vii) JSC – TUPE update.

	
	
	The meeting closed at 21.40 p.m.
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